	



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 25 August 2009 starting at 6.30pm


Present:

Councillor B Jones (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Director of Resources, HR Manager and Legal Services Manager. 

331

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors R Hargreaves, J B Hill, J Holgate and J White.

332

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Tim Thorpe, opened the meeting with prayers. 

333

DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

334

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

335

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 7 July 2009 were confirmed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

336

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

337

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader began by thanking the Tourism and Arts Officer and all who had helped organise the Medieval Market which had taken place at the Castle on 22 August last.  The day had been a huge success with several hundred people attending and utilising the revamped area near the Museum.  The Market followed on from a very successful weekend of concerts in the Castle Grounds.  

The Leader was also pleased to note progress on the Rural Development Programme for England.  He outlined details of the programme which would run from its launch in September until 2013 and was jointly funded by the European Union and the UK Government.  The new programme would support various objectives but the key one which involved the Council covered a wide area of farming diversification, vocational training and support and development of micro industries etc.  The programme overall would be managed by DEFRA and for Pennine Lancashire funds available would be around £2.6m.  He reported that three local action groups (LAGS) had been set up to manage funding allocations for Lancashire (Pennine Lancashire, North Lancashire and South Lancashire).  The Council was to act as lead partner for the delivery of the Rural Development Programme in Pennine Lancashire.  The Leader believed this was a great opportunity for Ribble Valley to be at the forefront of the initiative.  

In addition, the Council had the opportunity through the Future Job Fund to place a long term unemployed person between the age of 18 to 24 in a job for twelve months to be paid for by the Government.  This opportunity had come from Pennine Lancashire bidding for money from the Government.  He was pleased to report that the Council had identified an area where it could place someone with the possibility of the job becoming a full time permanent post at the end of the trial period.  A start date was expected between October and March.  

Next the Leader spoke on housing matters.  He was pleased to report that despite the economic difficulties which had had a negative impact on the housing market in both the public and private sector, there had been a successful development within the Borough, namely Petre Wood, which was a development of 45 affordable units of mixed tenure.  There were 12 social rented apartments, 12 shared ownership apartments and 21 shared ownership properties.  The scheme which had been developed by Great Places, had secured £1,923,000 from the Homes and Communities Agency fund and had been completed in June 2009.  There had been much interest in the scheme from the start of the development and during the first open weekend 78 households had registered an interest and 24 sales had been secured.  Sales had been extremely successful and contrary to the national trend.  He was pleased to report that there were currently only two ground floor apartments which remained vacant. 

The Leader reminded Members that it had been agreed at the last Policy and Finance meeting that the mobile/Longridge office would be discontinued with effect from 31 March 2010.  Alternative arrangements would be in place before that date to ensure that payments could be made locally so that residents would not be inconvenienced and, in fact, may even benefit from an enhanced service.  He was pleased that arrangements were being made for the re-deployment of existing staff in order to avoid redundancies.  He recognised that the mobile office had performed a social function for many rural residents and confirmed that the Council would be looking at further ways to ensure that the withdrawal of the mobile office did not increase rural isolation.  The Council was looking at Preston Council’s Citizens Zone bus  and there was a trip in September to see the bus and what it did.  Whilst it appeared an expensive option at the present time he believed it was worth investigating to see if there could be the possibility of working with other agencies/bodies, for example Lancashire County Council, so that the Council could offer a comprehensive service to the villages and towns in the Borough. 

Next the Leader reported that the Council had recently received a visit from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee of Scarborough Borough Council to look at the way the Council managed its absence.  He reminded Members that the Council had reduced its sickness figures from 8.3 to 4.99 days in recent years and whilst it had risen slightly to 6.85 at the end of last year, this figure had been skewed by some incidences of long-term sickness.  He noted that the visitors had been pleased with their visit and had been very impressed with the methods the Council employed and the resulted achieved.  The Leader believed this reflected very well on the Council and its staff and wished to congratulate all those who were involved in effective absence management. 

The Leader noted that Inspector Jenny Coulson would be moving from Ribble Valley to take up a new post at Police Headquarters.  He was sure that Members would wish to join him in thanking her for her great contributions over the years and to wish her well in her future role.  He was able to confirm that Inspector Haines was to take over as Inspector for Ribble Valley.

Finally, the leader was very pleased to note that Councillor Joyce Holgate was making a good recovery from her recent illness and expected to be back within the Council shortly.  However, he noted that Councillor Holgate had felt it would be necessary to cut down on her existing commitments and so had resigned from the Board of Ribble Valley Homes.  The Leader thanked Councillor Holgate on behalf of all for her hard work as Chair and Vice Chair of Ribble Valley Homes.  

The Leader moved, under Standing Order 7.6, that Councillor J B Hill be appointed as the Council’s new representative on the Board of Ribble Valley Homes.  This was seconded by Councillor R Sherras.  A vote was taken and it was resolved that Councillor J B Hill be appointed as the Council’s representative of the Board of Ribble Valley Homes.  

338

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor Alan Knox, began by asking if the Leader could give an update on the development of the new Community Hospital in Clitheroe.  

The Leader thanked Councillor Knox for his question.  He was pleased to report that the East Lancashire PCT was reviewing all its developments in light of the worsening financial outlook for the NHS.  The PCT Board would be receiving an update in September, but it would be towards the end of the year before the PCT would be able to have a clearer understanding of its likely revised plans.

The plans for Clitheroe Hospital had been approved with almost all of the conditions discharged.  Initial ground preparation had taken place on the site at the hospital.  The Leader hoped that this was an encouraging sign.  He assured Councillor Knox that the Chief Executive and himself would remain in close contact with the PCT in order to ensure that the much-needed facility was completed.  Councillor Knox confirmed that Clitheroe had waited a long time for the facility and assured the Leader that the Liberal Democrats would support progress towards the prompt delivery of the hospital.  

Next Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could confirm when the new Council website would go live.  The Leader reported that progress was being made to change the appearance of the website.  The new website was currently being populated with information from the existing website, which would then be re-categorised by members of staff to fit a revised menu structure.  Full testing was taking place internally and representatives from the Citizens’ Panel had been invited to finalise user acceptance via a consultation meeting.   The agreed project ‘go live’ date with the Council’s software supplier was 14 October 2009.  Councillor Knox asked if there would be an appropriate Content Management System in place to keep the new website up to date.  The Leader confirmed that the Council was looking to put extra staffing into responsibility for website management.  

Finally, Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could confirm what information would be received regarding the extension of the dog bin service as outlined by him at last Full Council.  The Leader was pleased to report that he had attended a meeting with the Chair and Vice Chair of Health and Housing Committee and related officers on 14 July to explore the implications of enhancing dog waste bin provision further.  It had been agreed that a joint service report would be prepared for consideration at the September meeting of the appropriate Committee and would establish a clear policy for the future.  

The intention was to provide another 10-20 dog waste bins in the short term subject to the necessary funding being made available and following the usual consultation with Town and Parish Councils and fellow agencies.  The long-term policy would be to implement a phased incremental increase and to consider the centralisation and improved efficiency of dog waste collection through the Council’s Direct Services operation.

The associated changes, would complement the increasing number of bins by a further increase in enforcement patrols and high profile publicity campaigns by the Dog Warden Service.  This would send out a further message to the small minority of irresponsible and inconsiderate dog owners who continued to refuse to play their part that the Council was committed to and would continue to take dog fouling very seriously and seek continuing improvement to the local environment within the Borough.  Councillor Knox was pleased to note progress being made.  

339

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Community Services Committee – 14 July 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Planning and Development Committee – 16 July 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 22 July 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Health and Housing Committee –  23 July 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 28 July 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 30 July 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 4 August 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Planning and Development Committee – 13 August 2009
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

340

PLACE JOINT Committee 

Consideration was given to the written report of the Chief Executive asking Members to consider the recommendations of the Special Policy and Finance Committee which had been held on 18 August 2009, regarding the creation and the Council’s membership of the PLACE Joint Committee.

The report explained that PLACE would be the delivery vehicle for the Multi Area Agreement (MAA) and outlined its key functions.  The report also included detail on the PLACE constitution.  The report was seconded by Councillor R Sherras.  Members debated the issues relating to the detail within the report.

RESOLVED:
That Council

1.
join the joint Committee to be known as PLACE;

2.
agree that the constitution as attached at Appendix B of the main report be adopted as the PLACE constitution;

3.
appoint the Council’s Leader for the time being as the Council’s elected member on PLACE pursuant to Clause 4 of the PLACE constitution, for each municipal year on a rolling basis;

4.
appoint the Council’s Deputy Leader for the time being as one of the Council’s substitute Members on PLACE, pursuant to Clause 5 of the PLACE constitution, for each municipal year on a rolling basis;

5.
appoint Councillors Hirst, Thompson and Eccleston as the other named substitutes, to be the Council’s other substitute Members on PLACE, pursuant to Clause 5 of the PLACE constitution, for each municipal year on a rolling basis;

6.
authorise the Human Resources Manager to inform the PLACE Strategy Unit of the Council’s annual appointments, pursuant to Clause 5 of the PLACE constitution. 

7.
amend its existing constitution and the schedules thereto, as outlined in the Solicitor’s report and appendices to the Policy and Finance Committee on 18 August 2009; and

8.
authorise the Council’s Monitoring Officer to consider any other necessary changes which should be made to the documents which sat beneath the Council’s constitution.

341
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following item of business being exempt information under categories 1 and 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

342

PENNINE LANCASHIRE DEVELOPMENT COMPANY

Consideration was given to the written report of the Chief Executive asking Members to consider recommendation of the Special Policy and Finance Committee of 18 August 2009 regarding Membership of the Pennine Lancashire Development Company (PLDC).  

The report outlined the background to the PLDC, its membership, structure and overarching aims and objectives.  It also gave due consideration to the Governance, legal and financial implications of the PLDC.  Members discussed the report in detail. 

RESOLVED:
That Council:

1.
Authorise the Council to become a member of the Pennine Lancashire Development Company, subject to members being consulted further if proposals were to alter substantially in any regard prior to completion taking place;

2.
Approve the version of the Company documents as attached to the Council’s Solicitor’s report to Policy and Finance Committee of 18 August 2009;

3.
Authorise the Legal Services Manager to agree any subsequent minor amendments to the Agreement;  and

4.
Authorise the Leader of the Council to become a member of the governing body and the Chief Executive to become a director and member of the Board. 

The meeting closed at 7.55pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414400).
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